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Appeal from a judgment of the Supreme Court, Monroe County (Alex
R. Renzi, J.), rendered January 14, 2015.  The appeal was held by this
Court by order entered March 19, 2021, decision was reserved and the
matter was remitted to Supreme Court, Monroe County, for further
proceedings (192 AD3d 1539 [4th Dept 2021]).  The proceedings were
held and completed.  

It is hereby ORDERED that the judgment so appealed from is
unanimously affirmed. 

Memorandum:  We previously held this case, reserved decision and
remitted the matter to Supreme Court to conduct a suppression hearing,
and we rejected defendant’s remaining contentions (People v White, 192
AD3d 1539 [4th Dept 2021]).  Upon remittal, after a hearing the court
determined that the detention of defendant by the police in a patrol
car and the securing of defendant’s cell phone was lawful, and the
court therefore refused to suppress evidence arising from defendant’s
detention.  We affirm.  Contrary to defendant’s sole contention in his
pro se supplemental brief on resubmission, the hearing record does not
support the conclusion that the testifying officers had “lacked
present recollection” of the events (People v Grover, 78 AD2d 590, 590
[4th Dept 1980]).  Defendant raises no further contentions with
respect to the court’s refusal to suppress evidence following the
hearing and has thus abandoned any such contentions (see People v
Blair, 129 AD3d 1514, 1515 [4th Dept 2015], lv denied 26 NY3d 965
[2015], reconsideration denied 26 NY3d 1038 [2015]).
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